

THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 7, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, March 7, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Commissioner Aaron Summers was absent.  Also present was Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of February 21, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: MARTIN COUNTY ALLIANCE UPDATES

Martin County Alliance Executive Director, Jessica Potts, came before the Commissioners to give an update regarding the Alliance.  In September it was announced the Alliance would offer a revolving loan fund in the amount of $21,000 which would be loaned out to a small business for one year with an interest rate of 1%.  The Lazy Cricket Bait Shop is opening later this month across from West Boggs Park and will consist of a convenience store which will offer bait and camping supplies.  In the first phase, the store will provide 2-3 jobs.  The second phase will consist of remodeling the old building on the site and another business will hopefully be established within the next year and will bring 12-15 jobs.  

Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance hosted a QuickBooks Training at the Martin County Learning Center on March 2nd and 3rd. The training was well attended, 19 people participated in the training. 

On Friday, March 10th, Martin County Alliance will be hosting a manufacturing day, Martin County Made Day.  One hundred and twenty-two eighth graders from Shoals and Loogootee will be traveling to five different businesses in Martin County to learn about what is being manufactured in Martin County.  


Executive Director Potts invited everyone to attend the annual dinner next Thursday, March 16th, at 6:00 p.m. on the lower level of St. John’s Center.  Denny Spinner, Director of Office of Community and Rural Affairs (OCRA) will be the guest speaker.


Executive Director Potts stated Joe Lannan was at the Council meeting the previous night speaking regarding the Mid State Corridor route.  There may be a public meeting next week to allow for public input regarding the route of the corridor through or around Loogootee.   The Alliance will announce the date of time of the meeting as soon as it is scheduled.
RE: PROBATION

Chief Probation Officer, Stephanie Helton, came before the Commissioners to request a status change of the administrative assistant from part-time to full-time.  CPO Helton stated the former assistant has resigned and she is asking that position be brought back to full-time status, which it originally had been prior to the last employee and what it needs to be currently.  The Council approved the money last night at their meeting, CPO Helton is asking for the change in employee status.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the change from part-time to full-time position for the probation department, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

Auditor Michelle Norris stated the Probation Department and Court found there was an issue regarding an employee who was told the incorrect amount of vacation and PTO hours they were to receive for 2022.  President George stated the handbook should be referenced.  Attorney David Lett recommended he meet with HR Director Amy Rincker and Judge Wright-Ryan regarding the issue.  The issue is tabled until the next meeting.
RE: COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS

Community Corrections Director, Danielle Murphy, stated she has a clerical position at Community Corrections which right now is a part-time at 28 hours per week.  The Community Corrections advisory board voted to move the position to 35 hours per week, which would be full-time.  The Council approved the salary and wage ordinance for the position last night.  The part-time position was paid at $12.75 and will move to $14 for full-time.  The salary will be paid out of the grant funds but an additional appropriation may be needed out of project income later in the year depending if the employee elects to take the County’s insurance.  Pending approval with the Commissioners, the employee will start full-time on March 13th.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the change of status from part-time to full-time, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

Director Murphy presented to the Commissioners the annual report for Community Corrections for 2022.  The cost analysis for Community Corrections shows the expenditures and client numbers from last year, which increased substantially for home detention.  The cost per client for Community Corrections to supervise the client on home detention is approximately $9.03 per day.  Right now, the cost to keep an inmate in the Department of Corrections is about $55 per day.  
The home detention numbers increased substantially last year; the average client base was around 28 with the highest being 37.  For 2023, there has already been an increase in the number of community service clients, in the last week there has been five.  If the numbers continue to increase, the road crew may be able to be re-established this summer.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Martin County Community Corrections annual report, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

Director Murphy presented to the Commissioners the PBIS contract.  The Commissioners had previously approved the contract in December, but the contractor elected not to continue with the position.  The person named in the new contract is a behaviorist at Shoals Community School.  There has been a change from the previous contract, an addendum has been added which outlines the expectations of the contracted position.  The contract states the rate is $60 per day with a maximum amount of $15,600.  Shoals Community School received a grant for $15,000 to cover the majority of the contract and Community Corrections will cover the additional $600.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the PBIS contract with Kelley Wellman-Covey, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: VETERAN’S SERVICES


Veterans Services Officer, Jonathan Cropp, came before the Commissioners with updates.  VSO Cropp stated he has been researching Indiana Code, the code allows for service officer assistance.  Kim Showalter has volunteered her time to offer assistance in office.  At this point, Ms. Showalter has not asked for additional pay to provide the assistance.  VSO Cropp hopes this will increase access to the public and keep someone physically in the office a day or two during the week.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve Kim Showalter as volunteer VSO assistance, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  VSO Cropp will contact HR to obtain an office key for Ms. Showalter.

VSO Cropp presented a veteran’s service officer report to the Commissioners which stated five veterans have been served in the last seven days.  The driver’s list is growing and the van’s battery has been replaced.  Assessor McGuire asked how veterans are to contact the VSO office.  VSO Cropp stated veterans are to call the office phone number, 812-247-2210, and leave a message if no one answers.  VSO Cropp plans to come into the Courthouse a minimum of once a week and does plan to check the voicemail remotely when not in the office.
RE: COMMUNITY CROSSINGS MATCHING GRANT 2022-2 BID ACCEPTANCE

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals and USI Engineer Brian Fleck came before the Commissioners to give the Commissioners a recommendation regarding bids for the Community Crossings Matching Grant 2022-2.  Attorney Lett, Superintendent Seals, and Engineer Fleck reviewed the bids and the lowest bid was from Calcar Paving in the amount of $667,680.40.  Attorney Lett stated all three of the bids were legally appropriate.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve Calcar Paving Incorporated in the amount of $667,680.40, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES & ADA COMPLIANCE

Superintendent Seals stated there is a dump truck down and are low on manpower.  The department is still accepting applications.

Tara Damin with USI Consultants came before the Commissioners to talk about the findings of the ADA and Title VI inspection of the County’s buildings.  INDOT is requiring compliance due to the Community Crossings grant funding.  If the County does not own the facility, the County is not required to make the ADA improvements to the facility, however if the County is providing public services out of that facility accommodations have to be made to anyone with disabilities.  This means that simple signage will be required at these non-County owned facilities.  Property owners must be made aware of the ADA upgrades needed.  Ms. Damin provided photos and a listing of the deficiencies of the leased buildings.  There were cost estimates also given, which were figured on the high end.  


Martin County is responsible to make the County owned buildings ADA compliant.  The high priority projects totaled $14,900, medium priority projects totaled $3,800, and the low priority projects totaled $4,050.  The high priority projects were spanned over five years from 2023-2027 with $5,000 a year for the next three years.  Ms. Damin has seen other counties with $150,000 in ADA upgrades.  
RE: HIGHWAY 450 CLOSURE


Taxpayer Becky Sellers came before the Commissioners regarding the Highway 450 closure near Fred Sims Road.  Ms. Sellers asked if there was anything the County could do in regards to the closure.  Attorney Lett stated the State refuses to acknowledge there is a problem.  President George and Attorney Lett will be making more contact with the INDOT representative in Vincennes and try again to see if there is anything that can be done.  Ms. Sellers stated it is 43 minutes from the EMA building where the ambulance sits to her house and there are people further out than she is.  The closure is expected to last six to eight months and those people behind the closure will be cut off from the Sheriff’s department and from emergency services.  The school, mail route, and trash will also be affected.


President George had contacted INDOT and was told there was not enough traffic to justify the cost of a run around.  Ms. Sellers asked if the County could create a one lane bypass on Fred Sims Road.  Highway Superintendent Seals stated he thought the cost would be astronomical.  Commissioner Roush stated the County does not have the funding to do a bypass.  President George stated it would be over the highway’s budget for the year to construct the bypass.  The Commissioners were told by the State the land owners would not allow a run around to be built, they have since found out this is not correct.  

Commissioner Roush stated the taxpayers are going to have to reach out to representatives Eric Bassler and Shane Lindauer.  Attorney Lett stated the affected people and voters need to mobilize and reach out to representatives instead of just the Commissioners and County Attorney.  Ms. Sellers asked why one lane could not be open for traffic.  President George stated the bridge must be completely gone for the work to be done.  The area will be raised about ten feet.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Sheriff Josh Greene stated the inmate count was currently 81 inmates with 40 of those being from Vigo County.  Regarding the Impala police car that was involved in the accident two weeks ago, the other driver’s insurance representative came to the jail and thought the car was totaled.  The Sheriff has not seen the official report.  President George asked if it would be replaced with another similar car.  The Sheriff stated he needs to see what is on the market and would like the buy back amount for the Impala.  A new transmission was put in the Impala in November and the department has a twin to that car already.  

Sheriff Greene stated he received build dates for the trucks which were ordered last year.  The build date for the two F250s are April and the two F150s are May, with an expected build time of four to six months.  Sheriff Greene stated all the full-time positions have been filled.  The department is hiring for all the part-time positions.  The overtime has been stopped for the jailers and they have returned to comp time instead.  


Sheriff Greene stated he asked the Council last night to help support the citizens regarding the Highway 450 closure.  Sheriff Greene stated he is trying to think outside the box and maybe the State can fund a county road project for the bypass.  Sheriff Greene stated there were people starting to look at the farmer, but the farmer did not block the bypass.  The Commissioners and Attorney Lett stated they were given that information by the State at a meeting regarding the closure.  
RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES


EMA Director, Monty Wolf, asked if the Commissioners had determined if money would be given to the volunteer fire stations from DNR regarding the timber sales.  The Commissioners stated the four departments would each receive $5,000.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to give the volunteer fire departments $5,000 each out of the DNR timber money, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  The four departments are Lost River VFD, Shoals VFD, Loogootee VFD, and Martin County Fire and Rescue.  


Commissioner Roush asked the proper procedure when doing controlled burns.  EMA Director Wolf responded the proper procedure is to call the Sheriff’s Department and let them know.  If you are in Loogootee’s district you should also call Loogootee’s dispatch and let them know.  Sheriff Greene stated if the burn will be happening more than one day a call needs to be placed both days to dispatch.  Different employees may be working and may not relay the information.

Deputy EMA Director Andy Ringwald stated the District 10 area coordinators are meeting at Crane for their meeting.

RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES


Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn stated there were 83 runs in February with total transports being 49.  Without the standbys the transport rate is 70%.  Most of those transports were to Jasper Memorial Hospital with 33 transports, Daviess Community Hospital had 11 transports.  There was no one flown, one DOA, and 16 refusals.  The total runs for 2023 are 210 as of March 6th and the total runs for 2022 were 389.

The medical director has been signed, as of last week.  The medical director immediately went to the hospital and started working to get the hospital contract signed.  Director Osborn does not have a date for the hospital’s contract to be signed.  Billing has still not processed, but Director Osborn looks for that to happen any day.  President George and Director Osborn are working with the billing company to complete any paperwork needed.

Director Osborn stated he had received a quote from Matrix Communications in the amount of $8,800 for tablets for the trucks for report writing software and a computer for the office.  Director Osborn can purchase the equipment needed for $3,800.  Matrix quoted top of the line equipment but the service just needs tablets which can connect to the internet, a large amount of storage is not needed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the purchase of tablets, laptops, and office supplies for the ambulance service in the amount of $3,800 using ARPA funds, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

Director Osborn presented an invoice from J&K Communications for radios for the ambulances.  The original invoice was approved on September 9th in the amount of $21,269.10.  Director Osborn stated the third truck was not outfitted with radios; the service is using mobile radios for that truck.  The updated invoice is in the amount of $16,137.38.
Taxpayer Becky Sellers asked if the ambulance service charged by the mile when a run is performed.  Director Osborn stated if the ambulance shows up to a person’s home and if a patient is transported, a load fee is charged and there is a charge for each loaded mile.  Ms. Sellers asked if she were taken by ambulance from her home when 450 is closed if she will get charged more when the ambulance must take the detour to a longer route.  Director Osborn stated that is correct, if the patient were to be transported the cost would be more based on the additional miles traveled.  Ms. Sellers asked if during the closure if the patient wanted to go to Jasper Memorial Hospital instead of the nearest hospital if that would be possible.  Director Osborn stated it is usually the patient’s hospital of choice.  Depending on the patient’s ailment, the service may suggest a hospital, but it is still ultimately the patient’s choice.
RE: AIR EVAC CONTRACT


Auditor Michelle Norris presented to the Commissioners the Air Evac contract which is due for renewal on April 1st.  The contract allows for 114 employees at $65 each which comes to a total of $7,410 to renew for a year.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Air Evac contract in the amount of $7,410, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE:  UNEMPLOYMENT TRACKER CONTRACT RENEWAL

Auditor Norris stated Unemployment Tracker is the County’s contact if an unemployment claim is filed with the State and is a claims management company.  The contract is $50 per month or $600 per year for a retainer.  The contract provides if the County wants to be represented at an unemployment hearing the fee is $250.  The Commissioners decided to table the contract renewal until the next meeting.
RE: COURTHOUSE SECURITY COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT


Auditor Norris stated Judge Wright-Ryan and Sheriff Greene has brought to the County’s attention that the State has mandated all County’s have a security plan in place for the County and Courthouse.  Auditor Norris was told that it has been mandated for two years but to date there are only 22 counties participating at this point.  The Judge is creating a committee to revise and modify the plan and one of the Commissioners are needed to join the committee.  President George stated he would join the committee.  The first meeting is March 29th at 10:00 am. 

RE: INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT BOND BANK

Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners had previously approved the interlocal agreement for the bond bank in February, but SIDC has since stated two counties which were initially approached decided not to participate.  SIDC revised the agreement to take out those two counties.  Another resolution does not need to be passed, but the revised contract does need to be signed.

RE: SHOALS PUBLIC LIBRARY FUNDRAISER

The County’s representative to the Shoals Public Library Board, Mary Smith, addressed the Commissioners and stated the Shoals Public Library is hosting their annual fundraiser on Thursday March 9th from 3:00-7:00.  Soup and deserts will be served along with a silent auction being held.  Everyone is invited to come support the library.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:55 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by President George.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, March 21, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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